	
	KIDDERMINSTER FOREIGN PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council
held on Monday 16th October  2017 at 7.30pm at Trimpley Village Hall

	
	Present   Councillor Mr. J. Gammond (Chair)    
                Councillor Mr. G. Yarranton
                Councillor Mrs. C. Gammond

                Councillor Mrs. L. Green

Mr. J Fraser – Worcs. County Council - Highways
	Councillor Mr. C. Grainger               
Councillor Mr. B. Phillips

 Mrs E Whitehouse (Clerk)
  3 Members of the public present

	1.

	Police Report

Nothing from the Police – Clerk was instructed to send a newsletter and ask for any news.
Public Open Forum 
Mr. Collins advised that pre-works had started on the golf course for the Crocky Trail.  He asked councillors to come and assess the impact on his property of this development.
He also reported that locks had been cut off the barrier top of Hollies Lane – Clerk to report this to the police when contacting them.
Mr. J. Fraser – Head of Highways – Worcestershire County Council
Mr. Fraser attended the meeting to answer questions about the Birmingham Velo event.

Mr. Fraser thanked the parish council for inviting him to the meeting, and for the assistance given locally on the day.  

The salient points, questions and answers are summarised below

Ron Collins - Are the CC going to charge the organisers for the overrun of the road closure for the Velo, as roads were not opened up on time – causing even the most organised local travel further disruption? – Mr. Fraser stated that there would be.no charges for the overrun of the time on road closures, as some of this was due to saboteurs on part of the course.  (There had been 19 places on the route where various acts of sabotage had taken place, - tacks, nails, razor blades, farmers cutting hedges, oil on road, etc. and police intervention had been required followed by road sweeping.)
Mr. Fraser gave a history of how the event was first conceived.  It started with CSM (the organisers) approaching WCC a couple of years ago stating that they would like to stage a mass cycling event in the County (as a once a year event for 5 years), and, as the County was committed to the promotion of healthy activities, it was originally agreed that the event would go ahead in 2016.  However, partnerships were not in place in time, and the event was put back to 2017.  It was originally of a length of 100 miles – starting in Birmingham and returning, after going into Herefordshire – as was shown in the initial letter drop by CSM. Everybody on the route itself should have received a letter.  Lots of concerns were expressed after this, showing that some communities would be cut off entirely Herefordshire council said that CSM were not addressing the problems, and so CSM approached Staffordshire who gave the go ahead for the event to go into their county, and so they changed the route to pass through Kinver into Wolverley, and initially from their along the Franche road. There were also changes in other parts of the route.  From that point (in June) up to the event there were attempts to resolve a lot of issues.  At that point Worcestershire County Council were released from the 5-year obligation, and it was agreed to try the event for one year –and a decision has not yet taken as to whether there will be another event from Birmingham but does not have to take the same route.

Mr. Fraser agreed that a lot of promises made by the organisers – CSM – did not happen, and the signage they provided was not good, and the marshalling both in quantity and quality of marshalls was totally inadequate. Marshalls were invariably young people who had no knowledge of the area, and their instructions were to just stand there and state that the road was closed and could not be crossed – with no common sense applied. 
Some of the occurrences were:

· Witley Court had to close for the day.

· The Holt Fleet at Holt had to close for the day
· Essential carers had to have motorcycle escorts
      -   The Mercure (a feed station) ran out of food and drink.  A lot of the slower amateur   

          riders passing through later in the day had no food and drink 

· Delays into feed stations also delayed road re-opening times  

· There were two hospital injuries on the day - one serious.   
Mr. Fraser said he felt that CSM had underestimated the traffic disruption, and that the signage CSM had provided had been inadequate.  Also the traffic management company employed by CSM had left the signs in situ for up to 13 days after the event.  
Whether the County Council would allow the event to take place again was very much in the balance, but they were due to make a decision by the end of October.  

Mr. Ron Collins asked if he should be campaigning now to the Local County Councillor to get this event stopped.    Mr. Collins also questioned various aspects of the expenditure on this event, and Mr. Fraser confirmed that road closures and signage were all paid for by the organisers, and that the only cost to the County Council would have been staff time.

Other matters concerning highways answered by and questions to Mr. Fraser.

· Due to staff illness, Barry Barnes was not the engineer covering this area on a temporary basis.

· County had put surface wires down on the Franche – Wolverley road and also in Low Habberley by the golf club entrance – Mr. Fraser did not know the reason for these. 
· Mr. Fraser advised that School Bank Arley was due for repair, necessitating road closure for 2 days
· Mr. Collins stated that the County Council as the highway authority  did not take into account making road surfaces suitable for all road users.  Horseriders were often not taken into account, and surfaces were often slippy for horses. Mr. Fraser stated that materials appropriate for the location were usually prescribed.  It was noted that Trimpley Crossroads had had to be dressed in this respect, and it was felt that the surface would soon revert to being slippy again.  It was noted that Crundalls Lane (another location reported as being slippy) was scheduled for re-surfacing in 2018-19. 
The Chairman thanked Mr. Fraser for attending the meeting.

	2.
	Apologies For Absence:  
Cllr. R. Jennings, Dist. Cllr. B. Vale, County Cllr. I. Hardiman – apologies noted and accepted.

	3.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: Cllr. J Gammond and Cllr. Mrs. Gammond declared an interest in being members of the Village Hall committee.    Cllr. Mr. Grainger declared an interest in any item in connection with Riddings Brook.  Cllr. Phillips declared a pecuniary interest in respect of the Churchyard grant. Cllr. Yarranton declared his role as a District Councillor.

	4.


	Approval of the Minutes The minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 16th October 2017 were approved and signed.

	5.
	District and County Councillor Reports - inc. progress reports on other matters

Items reported for attention by District & County Councillor and other items of matters arising.

District Cllr. Becky Vale – had submitted the report below, which was tabled by the Clerk:- 
Residents back dog control measures

Further to my previous reports and the outcome of a successful consultation, new measures to curb dog fouling and prevent problems with out of control dogs across Wyre Forest have been introduced.

The council has introduced a new Public Space Protection Order (PSPO). This will give council enforcement officers broader powers to deal with dog owners who fail to properly control or clean up after their pets in public open spaces.

The PSPO will require dog walkers to:

· Clear up after their dog

· Keep their dog on a lead in some areas

· Put their dog on a lead when asked to

· Keep dogs out of some areas

· Have a means to clear up after any dogs in their possession

People with assistance dogs will be exempt from the new PSPO.

There has been overwhelming support for the PSPO. 97% of survey respondents to the public consultation agreed that enforcement officers should have powers to make sure a person in charge of a dog cleans up after it and 86% felt dog walkers who don’t have the means to clean up after their dog should face a fine. Respondents also felt dogs should be kept on a lead in QEII Gardens/Jubilee Gardens, Bewdley (70%). More than three quarters of respondents (76%) said they thought a £100 penalty for committing an offence was about the right amount. Of those who completed the survey, 67% were dog owners.

The new PSPO came into force from 1 October 2017.

It is important to realise that this is not a silver bullet; the introduction of this PSPO will not stop dog mess issues overnight. The intention is that a hefty fine will act as a powerful deterrent, reducing the problem at source. If people persist in not removing dog mess, we will enforce. If there are any problems within the Parish in terms of people who are spotted not removing dog mess, please let me know so that we can enforce the PSPO.

Planning and enforcement
Paul Round has investigated enforcement issues within the Parish. I understand that Paul is going to take up outstanding enforcement issues and has apologised for delays.

County Cllr. I. Hardiman – had submitted the report below, which was tabled by the Clerk:-

Ref.A :  Resident Mr Corfield's concerns: 

1. Hoarstone Lane: The Highways Engineer who has inspected again, confirmed that a work Order has already been raised but it will require a road closure that will take at least 3 months to arrange. Also, he noted that the gullies for cleaning and jetting has not been effected and so is chasing this work.  

 2. Low Habberley by Golf Club: By The Woodlands, the County verge is just over 6 metres; therefore a land registry search has been requested before a Tree Request Letter can be raised.  There is an obstruction to the sightline around the bend. The Engineer has spoken with the new land owner of the former golf club, Mr Walley who agreed to cut back trees which are overgrowing the road. Also, The Engineer noted a large, dead tree near The Mount, on a small parcel of land; he has requested a land registry search and will then request a letter to be sent.
Ref. B : Eymore Wood Lane, lay-by : The Engineer is chasing the officer who is dealing with this

and will report back as soon as possible.
Ref. C : Fountain Court: The Engineer returned to this and raised a 4-week work order to clean/jet the gully at the edge of the footway near the hedge outside No 4.   He has agreed with the resident further monitoring.

	6.
	PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT CONTROL:
a) Previous planning applications 
17/0475/CER Certificate of Lawfulness - Use of property for permanent residence for more than 4 years “Sunkist”,  Hill Farm

Awaiting Decision

17/0512/CERTP  Rear and side extension  (Lawful Development Certificate)
at WOODSIDE, CRUNDALLS LANE, BEWDLEY, DY12 1ND
Awaiting Decision
17/0567/S73 Variation of Condition 1 and removal of Condition 2 of planning permission 17/0320/FULL to allow retention of car park
TRIMPLEY GREEN FARM BARNS   TRIMPLEY BEWDLEY DY121NR
Awaiting Decision
b) New planning Applications
17/0632 – Valda, Severn Meadow, Northwood Lane – Replacement Chalet

Clerk was instructed to advise the planning department that the submitted plans were insufficient for them to make any meaningful comment, as the plans did not include the ‘existing’ outline.  Clerk to ask for a deferment, and improved plans.
      c)   Compliance Issues /Appeals.
i)  Easter Cottage   
ii) Crundalls Cottage 
iii) Sandy Lane – Barn conversion
Exchange of e-mails
d) Appeal - Clerk advised that she had received notification of this appeal to be a written appeal
Appeal : APP/R1845/W/17/3180731 – (Re refusal of 17/3020/PNRES) Honeybrook Farm – Change of use of agricultural building to a dwelling house

	  
	Progress Reports / Correspondence, and other Outstanding Items

a) Trees at the rear of houses, along back road – Low Habberley – Clerk had tried

to contact Alvan Kingston on the day of this meeting, due to the forecast of storm Ophelia, and the possibility of damage from these trees.  However, he only works at Wyre Forest on Wednesdays – Fridays.  Therefore no further progress to report.
b) Highways issues – covered in Cllr. Hardiman’s report. 
c) Horse Warning Signs – Crundalls Lane – had been replaced, and correctly positioned.
d) Fly-tipping and CCTV evidence – A meeting with Wyre Forest officers was now

not necessary.  It was unknown if CCTV had now been deployed in the parish. .

	8.
	Lengthsman, Footpath work & Litter collection – :  
a) Worksheets – Worksheet for 36 hours work tabled.
b) Lengthsman invoicing
Clerk advised that she had gone in to lengthy discussions with the County Council who were insisting on monthly invoices.  She had advised them that this was impractical due to the nature of the contractors employed and their work, and the work which they undertook for us in this rural area being very seasonal, and she had referred the matter to CALC.  She told them that the parish understood that audits and inspections of work undertaken may be done on an ad hoc basis, but if work was undertaken in any particular month, then an invoice and timesheet would be submitted.  However, some work is negated within just a few days – particularly in Autumn – due to leaf fall and other weather conditions.

	9.
	Financial Reports
a) Payments
Cheques signed: 
Clerk’s Expenses, Elm Trees, and Bulbs - £175.33
Paper for Newsletters - £28.76 
Lengthsman’s Work - £360.00
b) Current Bank Account Balances and Reconciliation
Clerk had sent these to Councillors electronically, and also tabled paper copies. 

     c) Budgeting for Precept Setting
Clerk had also prepared a draft budget sheet for councillors to use when thinking about Precept setting for 2018-19, which would need to be done in December.  

c) Receipt - £600 had been received as a grant from Dist. Cllr. G. Yarranton from his Community led funding to held towards providing defibrillator(s) in the parish
Clerk had also sold a Millennium book for £5

d) External Audit Comment – Re Internal Audit Report
Clerk reported that the External Auditor had commented as follows: “The Internal Auditor answered “yes” to test F (Petty Cash Payments were corrected recorded).  The correct response is “Not Covered” as the Parish Council does not operate a petty cash system.  The Council should ensure that the internal auditor’s report is reviewed before sending the document to the external auditors.  The Council should minute this process.  If there are any errors in the report it should either be amended by the Internal Auditors or the Council should provide an explanation for the error”.

Notices in respect of conclusion of the audit with this opinion had been posted. 
e) Request for Grant funding for defibrillator provision

i) Crundalls Lane

ii) Trimpley Sailing Club

iii) Village Hall

Clerk advised that she had received requests from all three locations for help towards defibrillator provision.  This to be discussed at the next meeting when councillors have had time to think about it and assess need.

	10.
	Worcestershire CALC
Autumn Training Programme – Clerk would attend the training on 30th October at County Hall concerning compliance with the Transparency Code, at a cost of £10
Possible Town and Parish Precept Capping

Consultation  Clerk to submit response in respect of this – objecting to any moves to cap parish precept setting.
Velo Debriefing meeting – Worcs. CALC had promised to arrange a meeting.  Clerk awaiting details.
Data Protection Bill – Clerk advised that legislation was currently afoot to require all local authorities, including parish councils, to appoint a Data Protection Officer.  Clerk to gain further information on this from CALC in due course.
Worcs. CALC AGM – Clerk advised that this would take place at County Hall on

Wednesday 15th November – trade fair commencing at 5p.m. (with refreshments and cake available) and AGM at 6.30p.m.  Places need to be booked by emailing caroline@worcscalc.org.uk.  Clerk advised she would be unable to attend.
Elm Trees – discussion took place as to the location for planting.   Clerk to make enquiries about a possible siting in Low Habberley.

	11.
	County and District and other Correspondence

a) County – De-registration of part of Trimpley Green Common – 

No formal decision yet received
b) District – Clerk advised that, to encourage Christmas trade, the District Council
would be offering Free Parking in its car parks from Sat 18th November until 31st December

after 4p.m.
c) E-mail from Sally Merritt Collins – Clerk tabled an e-mail where this lady had had

an unfortunate incident involving motorised traffic whilst riding at the exit from the bridleway near to the entrance to Low Habberley Golf Club.  Clerk to contact the new owner to discuss his plans for the Golf Club, and proposed alterations to the entrance, and possible improvements for horseriders at this point to be incorporated into any plans.  Any official diversion would need official permission from the County PROW Department.

	12.
	Road Accidents
None reported.

	
	Other matters

Mr. Collins reiterated his invitation for councillors to visit him to see how the Low Habberley Golf Club development would affect his property.

	13.
	Date of Next Meeting –  confirmed as 20th November at 7.30p.m.  
Meeting closed at 9.50p.m.
                                          Chairman  : _________________________________________ 


308
- 178 -

